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April 22, 2019


The Honorable Rod Dembowski
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Dembowski:

The enclosed supplemental appropriation ordinance, if approved, will provide funding to District Court, Roads, and Solid Waste to implement King County’s “Total Compensation” 2019-2020 labor agreement (TCLA) with Teamsters Local 174 and Washington State Council of County and City Employees, council 2, Local 21DC. 

The agreement (Agreement) builds on the foundation established by the 2015-2016 “Total Compensation” Memorandum of Agreement whereby compensation for the majority of King County’s collective bargaining agreements (CBAs) were bargained in Coalition. The total increase in General Fund expenditures required to implement the agreement is $109,000. The total increase in non-General Fund expenditures required to implement the agreement is $816,000.

The Agreement was bargained with 2 unions, covering 2 collective bargaining agreements, and approximately 394 employees across 3 departments and agencies. The following areas of compensation are addressed in the Agreement:

1.  Secured commitment to Coalition bargaining process: the Agreement awards a $500 participation premium to bargaining unit employees in January 2020;
2.  General-Wage-Increase:  The Agreement awards a general-wage-increase (GWI) to bargaining unit employees with 4% effective January 2019, and 3% effective in 2020, which is to be divided equally, adding 1.5% in January 2020 and 1.5% in July 2020; this award is consistent with the cost-of-living projections in the Puget Sound area; and
3.  Miscellaneous:
a.   reflects new state leave requirements;
b.   includes new deferred compensation auto enrollment for new employees; and 
c.   clarifies reimbursement for required Commercial Drivers Licenses.
In addition to the Total Compensation provisions, there are two Memoranda of Agreement that include additional changes negotiated through individual CBA bargaining, sometimes referred to as ‘small table’ bargaining. These “small table” changes are summarized in the Memoranda of Agreement attached to the “Total Compensation” 2019-2020 Agreement.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the unions. The County has the capacity to finance the Agreement, and the Agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division. 

Because the 2019-2020 Adopted Budget included general wage increases for Coalition members, most of the costs of the Agreement are already budgeted and do not require supplemental appropriation. This supplemental provides appropriation authority to certain agencies for small table agreements and the coalition premium. The appropriation requests include $500 payment to each coalition member active on January 1, 2020 ($258,000), 2018 retroactive step increase for Local 174 ($135,000), and pay range increase and standby pay increase for Local 174 ($532,000) for a total of $925,000. Each of these items is explained in the TLCA agreement. 

The Agreement supports King County’s Strategic Plan goal of “sound fiscal management” in that the Agreement is predictable and sustainable over time. It also fulfills the County’s commitment to work “collaboratively with the King County work force to identify and implement cost reductions and productivity gains” by standardizing practices and CBA provisions, which will result in a more efficient use of County resources. At the same time, the agreed upon changes to the current County negotiation process are expected to facilitate the County’s efforts to recruit, retain, and develop high quality employees who will provide high quality services to the public.  I urge your ratification of the proposed ordinance.

I certify that funds are available.

If you have questions, please contact Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, at 206-263-9687.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:	King County Councilmembers
		ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff
			  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council
	Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
	Whitney Abrams, Director, Employee Engagement, King County Executive Office
	Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations
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